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Unions seek members

U of A employees want voice
 By ED SCHOENFELD 
Whalesong Staff Reporter

There are now at least four unions 
or labor associations actively recruit= 
ing members on University of Alaska 
campuses.

Local 71, the public employees 
union affiliated with the AFL-CI0, is 
involved in a drive to, organize plumb= 
ers, electricians, truck drivers, and 
other blue collar university employees.

Union representative Al  Buffone 
said Local 71 is having "pretty good 
success" signing up workers at campuses 
statewide. He expected to file for a 
representation election by Oct. 27.

'The university doesn't seem to have 
any stability. People want to go to 
work and know, what their job is from 
one day to the next.'

The International Brotherhood of 
Electrical Workers (IBEW) has already 
filed for an election, involving the 
same workers. Buffone said Local 71 and 
the IBEW are working out a joint ven- 
ture, "where the two groups will work 
with each other." He said if the unions 
are successful in their organizing ef- 
forts, a combined council involving

both groups will be formed to handle 
negotiations and other functions.

Buffone said some clerical support 
staff may be included in the bargaining 
unit with the blue collar workers. 
But he says Local 71 is not competing 
with the Alaska Public Employees 
Association, which is organizing white 
collar workers.

Buffone said university workers 
contacted by the union are concerned 
with wages and job security.

"The university doesn't seem to 
have any stability. People want to go 
to work and know what their job is from 
one day to the next."

"We're very optimistic," said 
Buffone. "We're going to have an elec- 
tion and we're going to win it."

The American Federation of Teach- 
ers is also involved in organizing 
efforts in the university system. The 
AFT currently represents community col- 
lege faculty working for the University 
of Alaska.

The union's Anchorage office con- 
firms that AFT is involved in a drive 
to organize part-time faculty.

The National Education Association 
(NEA) is another labor organization 
with a history of activity at univer- 
sity campuses.. A NEA 1982 faculty 
organizing drive failed, but the asso-

ciation is still maintaining its inter- 
est in the university.

NEA-Alaska Executive Secretary 
Bob Manners says the organization is 
keeping its contacts and may renew its 
efforts at some future time.

The organizing drives by IBEW; 
Local 71, APEA, and AFT have been most 
active at the Fairbanks and Anchorage 
campuses, where the majority of univer- 
sity employees work.

But the union issue has been a com- 
mon topic of much employee discussion 
at the Juneau campus. On Oct. 22, an 
anonymous letter addressing the topic 
was circulated at UAJ.

The rambling one-page letter, 
titled You Speak for Who?, asked em- 
ployees to consider their lack of power 
under the current UAJ administration. 
While stopping short of endorsing any 
organizing effort, the letter suggested 
that workers might find themselves in a 
more powerful position if they affil- 
iated with APEA.

The reason given was "representa- 
tion by a specific union which gives 
state workers a supreme edge . . . 
[in] bargaining discussions." The let- 
ter hinted that a labor action by un- 
iversity employees might cause a walk- 
out by state workers, if the same 
association represented both groups.

No tuition increase in sight -  BOR
 By JACQUELYN CLARK 

Whalesong Staff Reporter 
and UA Office of the President

Students of the University of 
Alaska, Juneau will not have to worry 
about a tuition increase for 1985-1986, 
according to a news release published 
by the President's Office of the Univ- 
ersity of Alaska.

The UA Board of Regents approved

a total FY86 budget request of $304.5 
million at their meeting Sept. 27. Al- 
though tuition was not discussed, 
policy adopted by the regents specifies 
that changes in tuition rates, be in- 
cluded in the university operating 
budget. There was no such change in-  
dicated in the budget request.

Of the $304.5 million request, 
$195.5 million is for operating funds 
and $109 million for capital. The 
capital request asks for phased funding

for three major projects, with funding 
of $75.7 million in FY86 and $33.3 
million in FY87. If phased funding
is not possible, the regents will re- 
quest $76.7 million with specified 
priorities taken into account.

Phased funding would make it pos- 
sible to begin more capital projects 
during FY86 and reduce the cost of 
several projects. With some projects
being partially funded during FY86 the

Continued on page 13
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EDITORIAL

"Gloves off" 
confrontation?
Who "won" the debate? That depends 

on whom you ask. Sen. Paul Laxalt, 
Reagan's campaign manager, who claimed 
that 0MB chief David Stockman "brutal- 
ized" RR in preparation for the first 
face-off, was all smiles this time ar- 
ound. He had good reason to smile, as 
the President was only once seriously 
challenged on his numerous misstate- 
ments of fact, and was in general ac- 
corded every opportunity to explain his 
policies in an atmosphere almost wholly 
free from contention - rather like his 
legendary press conferences, as a mat- 
ter of fact.

Not that the panel of questioners 
were such creampuffs as the bunch from 
the first debate, who were recruited 
among other places from the Nixon White 
House; it was simply that, by and large 
sharing Reagan's world-view, they dir- 
ected most of their fire at Walter the 
Patsy - who responded in kind by demon- 
strating to doubters that he, too, de- 
served to have a hawkish image.

Thus Georgie Anne Geyer, who has 
toured Europe for the United States In- 
formation Agency (at taxpayer expense) 
as an apologist for Reagan's Central 
American policy, proclaiming at the 
same time that this does not compromise 
her objectivity, asked the first ques- 
tion of the evening at (not to) Mon- 
dale, concerning his inclusion of nego- 
tiations in his three-part package for 
El Salvador and Nicaragua: "Do you be- 
lieve - do you really  believe . . . . 
Are not these solutions too weak and 
•too late?!" This with her best Jeanne

Kirkpatrick condescending sneer. Then 
turning to Reagan, deferentially, re- 
spectfully, indeed almost obsequiously: 
"Sir, in recent months, more and more, 
your policies were beginning to work." 
Having thus established the proper 
framework for the discussion, she was 
free to question the effectiveness and 
wisdom of the open distribution of the 
CIA "how-to" manual on assassinations, 
the hiring of criminals, and acts of 
terrorism.

When her next turn to question Mon- 
dale came, she claimed that (unspeci- 
fied) "polls show that Hispanic Ameri-

cans overwhelmingly w a n t  Congress to 
pass the Simpson-Mazzoli anti-immigra- 
tion bill (which among other things 
would have the effect of forcing people 
who look Hispanic or have Spanish- 
sounding last names to carry identity 
cards if they want to find work). Then, 
again with the patented moue of dis- 
taste, she stated that Mondale's oppos- 
ition to the bill is "another example 
of your foot-dragging for special in- 
terests, what do you say to that!"

Geyer, who to this day insists that 
murdered Chilean President Salvador Al- 
lende and other victims of the 1973 
fascist coup "committed suicide," and- 
who wrote on the day after his martyr- 
dom that Allende was both impotent, un- 
faithful to his wife, and a homosexual 
lover of Fidel Castro', was by all odds 
the most smarmy and reptilian of the 
so-called "journalists" questioning the 
candidates, but Morton Kondracke, pub- 
lisher of the New Republic, came in a 
close second in the heat for "most 
right-wing world view."

Under Kondracke, the New Republic 
has so far lost its one-time liberal 
moorings that it has endorsed the con- 
tra campaign of terror in Nicaragua as 
a means of "pressuring" the Sandinis- 
tas, and has attacked Mondale as "weak" 
and "soft" on defense for proposing a 
mere 4 or 5 percent military buildup 
after inflation. True to form, Kond- 
racke opened by noting that Mondale had 
laid down several conditions, including 
conformity with international law 
(though he now supports the Grenada in- 
vasion), for unilateral U.S. military

Continued on page 3

Whalesong Staff
Editor

Ron Reed

Reporters
Jacquelyn Clark 

Jamie Foley 
Shawn Kampmann 

Stacy Liddle 
Ed Schoenfeld

Sports Writers
Joe Parnell 

Tracey Taylor

Produjction/Design
Barbara Cadiente-Nelson

Advertising Manager
Paul Warnow

Advisor
Michael Mulnix 

The Whalesong, the University of Alaska, Juneau student newspaper, is pub- 
lished biweekly each semester during the academic year. While produced primar- 
ily by journalism students, it encourages contributions by all interested mem- 
bers of the university community. Costs are borne by the student activity fee, 
offset by advertising revenues. For the Oct. 15, 1984 issue, Vol. 4, No. 2, 
gross printing cost f or a press run of 2,500 copies of 16 tabloid-sized pages 
was $528. Advertising for the second issue brought in $120.00 in cash (supp- 
lemented by intangibles in the form of discounts offered to UAJ students by 
a number of businesses), leaving a deficit of $408.

Our office is located in the student government suite on the second floor 
of the Mourant Building, next to the entryway leading to the library. Messa- 
ges for the Whalesong may be left with student government, with advisor Mike 
Mulnix at x509, or in the UACN mailbox of userid JYWHALE (Honeywell). Regular 
office hours will be announced.



November 2 ,  1984 Whalesong Page 3
Continued from page 2Cold Warriors slug it out for the TV cameras
intervention in the Third World; he sug- 
gested to Mondale that such standards 
were "unrealistically high." After all, 
just because we demand that our enemies 
obey agreed-upon principles is no rea- 
son for us to be bound by them.

For his first question, or disquisi- 
tion, to President Reagan, Kondracke 
lamented - falsely, as noted below - 
that in Lebanon, the President had not 
carried out his threat to retaliate - 
thus showing the "terrorists" that we 
are "bluffing." Later, declaiming ab- 
out arms control, he zeroed in on Mon- 
dale's opposition to the MX and the B-l 
Bomber (the only two new weapons sys- 
tems the Cold War liberal has opposed) 
to accuse him of "giving away half the 
store" before even sitting down to talk 
with the Russians.

Marvin Kalb of NBC, the sole rela- 
tive moderate or "liberal" on the panel 
(discounting Henry Trewhitt, diplomatic 
correspondent of the Baltimore Sun, who 
asked about Reagan's age, and whether 
it is "necessary" for the Commander-in- 
Chief to be "intimately informed" about 
such "details" as the fact that 70 per- 
cent of the Soviet deterrent is land- 
based), attempted to redress some of 
the imbalance with a couple of sharp 
questions to Reagan; this futile ges- 
ture, however, only highlighted how 
thoroughly the Right has taken the 
reins in both major parties.

Thus, when Reagan piously claimed 
he could not retaliate in Lebanon be- 
cause "we're not going to simply kill 
some people to say 'look, we got ev-

en,"  no one - least of all Mondale, 
who has staked his position out to the 
right of Reagan on the issue - felt it 
incumbent to remind the President of 
his paean last year to the 16-inch guns 
on board the New Jersey as they lofted 
Volkswagen-sized shells blindly into 
the Lebanese countryside, obliterating 
whole villages in a spasm of indiscrim- 
inate terror. When Reagan attempted to 
scapegoat the local commander for the 
attack on the Marine barracks, however, 
Mondale's hackles rose sufficiently to 
the occasion to quote Harry Truman on 
the famous "buck." The former Vice 
President was equally unequivocal about 
the "bottom line" of our Lebanon pol- 
icy: that as a result of Reagan's non- 
leadership and insufficiency of re- 
sponse, "our enemies" (that is, those 
Lebanese of the Moslem persuasion who 
are fanatically opposed, for some rea- 
son, to the occupation of their home- 
land by uninvited foreign troops) are 
stronger.

Other gems of the evening included 
Reagan's unqualified support for the 
late Shah of Iran ("I'm not at all con- 
vinced he was that far out of line with 
his people," he said of the autocrat 
who faced such a massive uprising - for 
the most part unarmed - that his armies 
couldn't massacre, "his people" fast e- 
nough to save him); Mondale's support 
"in principle" for the Star Wars space 
defense scheme, and his strongly stated 
opposition to sharing antisatellite and 
antiballistic missile technology (when 
and if we ever achieve it) with the

Russians; Reagan's twisted tales - ag- 
ain unchallenged - about Nicaragua, in 
which the Sandinistas "ousted" their 
erstwhile allies, "murder[ing] some" of 
them in the process, and in which Rea- 
gan himself was never a supporter of 
Somoza; the President's emotional plea 
(speaking in favor of the Simpson-Mazz- 
oli bill) in support of "helpless work- 
ers forced to labor for starvation wa- 
ges"; Mondale's contemptuous dismissal 
of Che Guevara, widely regarded in La- 
tin America as a successor to Jose Mar- 
ti, as "a contemptible figure in Ameri- 
can history"; Reagan's wild claim - 
needless to say, entirely unchallenged 
- that when he took office the Soviets 
had a "ten to one" advantage in medium- 
range missiles; and his denial, in bla- 
tant contradiction to all published re- 
ports, that he ever said that submarine 
missiles, once fired, could still be 
recalled. This last statement was 
challenged; in his eagerness to disso- 
ciate himself from the idea, he then 
said that only a "crazy person" could 
hold such views.

Also noteworthy was Reagan's admis- 
sion, for the first time (and immedi- 
ately followed by a denial: "I mis- 
spoke," shades of Nixon), that the CIA 
has at least one "agency head" in Nic- 
aragua itself. This question too 
failed to elicit a challenge or re- 
sponse; Georgie Anne Geyer, however, 
took advantage of the occasion to show 
her "objectivity" concerning the intel- 
ligence community by asking whether

Continued on page 4

LETTER.
Dear Mr. Kampmann:

In your editorial in the October 
15 Whalesong you noted some of the 
concerns and problems the University 
of Alaska-Juneau is undergoing in its 
current state of development. Some of 
the concerns expressed are issues the 
faculty and administration are strug- 
gling with on, a daily basis.

I invite you to share the ideas 
and suggestions you receive in response 
to your editorial. It would be helpful 
to understand the concerns from the 
students' perspective and suggestions 
would be appreciated. While I know that 
we will not be able to address all the 
concerns immediately, your advice would 
help us set our priorities.

I am pleased to See a lively, well 
put together student newspaper. Please 
extend my congratulations to your col- 
leagues on the Whalesong staff.

Sincerely
Beverly Beeton
Vice-Chancellor

Understanding career development key to making career vocational choice
By JEROME MAYFIELD 
For the Whalesong

Today's job market is flooded with 
all types of information on how to ob- 
tain jobs. I believe that one should 
understand the developing process to 
the stage of making career choices. 

 Because of my belief, two experts have 
 been drawn to make you more aware of 
what has happened in your life to where 
you are about to choose a vocational 
career or change.

There have been two experts in the 
field of occupational and vocational 
counseling who have contributed infor- 
mation that is worth reviewing. These 
experts are Ginzberg and Super. Ginz- 
berg set forth the theory that occupa- 
tional choice is a process that pro- 
gresses through three periods and each 
period is equipped with a set of devel- 
opmental stages. The second expert 
theorizes vocational development. Dr.

Super explains twelve proposi- 
tions that each person experiences in 
their vocational development stages. 
Most importantly, he discusses the 
career patterns as they apply to a 
stable, conventional, double track, 
interrupted, unstable and multiple 
trial career pattern of men and women.

It is important that we understand 
career development and the process of 
making career vocational choices. With 
this understanding of career develop- 
mental growth, we can make more intel- 
ligent choices about our vocation. The 
Placement Office staff will be avail- 
able to assist you in understanding 
career development and making vocation- 
al choices.
Before moving ahead, try to answer the 
following:
1. What do I want to do in life?
2. What is a job?
3. What is a career?
4. What must I do in order to begin 

my career?
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High blood pressure can mean death
By TANYA FOLDAGER 

Whalesong Columnist

Ten million Americans suffer from 
hypertension (high blood pressure). 
Untreated, hypertension can lead to 
heart disease and stroke, the number 
one killers of men and women over the 
age of 35.

People with high blood pressure 
are four times more likely to have a 
heart attack or stroke and twice as 
likely to develop kidney disease. 
Women using the pill may also be more 
likely to experience high blood pres- 
sure as one of many side effects asso- 
ciated with oral contraceptive use.

Often there are no signs of hyper- 
tension until it becomes severe. Hy- 
pertension warning signs may include 
any one or a combination of the follow- 
ing: headaches, dizziness, fainting
spells, ringing in the ears, flushed 
skin, weakness, or weight gain. A 
check-up is advised if any of these 
symptoms are present. In some cases a 
special blood test is necessary to 
properly diagnose hypertension.

 There are several factors that 
contribute to hypertension. Things to 
be aware of include poor diet, obesity, 
stress, hereditary links, food and 
water supply, tobacco, alcohol, salt, 
and lifestyle. 

Anti hypertensive drug therapy is 
available in extreme, uncontrollable 
cases. However, studies indicate that 
a change in environment and its related 
stresses can greatly decrease the 
occurance of hypertension. The latter 
suggests a motion toward treating the 
underlying illness described by the 
symptoms.

Because of newly described side 
effects of prescription more and more 
drugs hypertensive patients are turning 
to changes in their lifestyles.

Ridding the body of stresses and 
poor eating habits, as well as balanc- 
ing protein and carbohydrate intake, 
are condusive to maintaining proper 
blood pressure levels. The most ob- 
vious and most neglected treatment 
for high blood pressure is a well- 
rounded exercise routine.

A health care professional should 
always be consulted before starting a 
new exercise program. Plenty of rest 
goes hand in hand with reducing stress 
in everyone, but is an essential aspect 
of hypertensive therapy. A hot bath in 
the evening followed directly by a good 
night's sleep in a  well ventilated room 
can greatly add to the hypertensive 
person's ease of mind. To keep the 
likelihood of hypertension in check, 
consume only those foods high in pro- 
tein, fiber and carbohydrates and low 
in sugar, salt or preservatives, get 
plenty of rest, exercise regularly, 
have your blood pressure tested 
regularly, and take it easy.

The Great Debate
Continued from page 3 
having the CIA investigate itself was 
not sending the "fox into the chicken 
coop." An obvious question, as she 
more than anyone should know.

Following the debate, "analysts" 
George Will and David Brinkley agreed 
that there had been "no errors of fact" 
during the debate; embellishing the 
fantasy further, the Associated Press 
claimed the next day that the evening's 
festivities had featured "a "gloves-off 
confrontation by two politicians who 
acted as if they had nothing to lose by 
going after each other."

With two of the panelists and both 
candidates vying to see who could ap- 
pear the toughest, most anti-Soviet, 
and most macho, there may have been, as 
polls showed, no "clear winners," but 
there were two real losers in the de- 
bate: the American public, whose cyni- 
cism regarding the "choice" being of- 
fered Nov. 6 can only have been streng- 
thened and deepened; and the spirit of 
reason and restraint as a guide in for- 
eign relations, which seems to have 
been left bleeding in the ditch on the 
road to Armageddon.

 - RON REED 
Editor

✓
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Who flew over UAJ's nest?
By RON SILVA

Associate Professor of English 

Special to the Whalesong

It's medication time. Big nurse 
calls. Her hollow voice sounds all 
around the cuckoo's nest. It's med- 
ication time.

Students stand in nice straight 
lines and take their daily dose, the 
pill that numbs, the capsule of fear. 
Big nurse is here and she will have her 
way, her will.

There are those among us here at 
UAJ who are punitive, who believe that 
students should be punished whenever 
they fail to meet administrative stan- 
dards. I do not mean academic standards. 
I mean "administrative standards."

I would not force 
anyone else to 

my way. Yet forces 
on this campus 

deny me the alternative 
I desire.

According to the policy of this 
university, I am supposed to —  as a 
faculty member and a grader of student 
abilities —  I am supposed to issue F's 
to those students who enroll in my 
classes but never show up in the class 
room. Absurd!

For those faculty who wish to deal 
with students in this manner, that is 
their prerogative. I would never deny 
or even try to deny that right. Each 
teacher who walks into a classroom has 
the "academic freedom" to pursue goals 
in whatever manner desired.

Teachers can and do issue F's for 
whatever reason according to their own 
standards. Fine, but why foist this 
foible on me? I do. NOT want it. I 
would not force anyone else to my way. 
Yet forces on this campus deny me the 
alternative I desire.

Big nurse won't give me room to 
breathe. She insists I use her medi- 
cation.

The Academic Council has tabled 
the "NB option" until spring, thus 
ensuring that it will not get into the 
next catalog, which shall be a two year 
catalog, meaning I am stuck without an 
alternative for two years.

The cuckoo's nest stirs in unrest. 
The patients are calm and uncaring. 
Apathy abounds.

But the Academic Council should be 
ashamed. However, they are not ashamed.

They smile and flap their lips with the 
same tiresome rhetoric, "Students need 
to learn responsibility." We need to 
"teach" them to be administratively 
responsible.

That is not what I teach on my 
ward. I find it very difficult to 
hand out dosages to students I do not 
know, to names on my rolls I cannot 
identify, to people I have never seen.

We lost a good student. . .He did not fail his academic studies; he failed to properly administrate.
I mentioned to one member of the 

Academic Council that UAJ has an open 
door policy, a policy that admits any 
person who wishes to enroll. That 
member of the AC said to me, "Yes, we 
have open entry, but we also have open 
exit."

Incredible! If you don't like the 
action here, just leave. Pack your bags 
and go north or south. But you better 
be certain to withdraw from all your 
courses before the eighth week or else.

We are not Harvard. We are not 
Stanford. We are not Bryn Mawr. Though 
among us are those who would have us 
establish similar policies.

Some of our students come to UAJ 
with very little knowledge of academia

and its inner workings. Yes, they can 
read the catalog. But some do not read 
the catalog. Yes, they can seek advice 
from advisors and counseling from 
couselors. But some do not.

Many students enroll here to give 
college a try, to see if they fit in, 
to discover if they have what it takes 
to become a college graduate. It is my 
job to help those who find themselves 
knee deep in muck. It is not my job 
to push them over their heads in mire.

I know a good student who left 
campus suddenly because his son was 
killed down south. When he received 
his transcript and saw all the F's, 
he decided that college was not for 
him. He has never been back. He said 
it was not worth the trouble.

He doesn't care. But I care. We 
lost a good student, one with whom I 
enjoyed working. He did not fail his 
academic studies; he failed to properly 
administrate.

Well, we can sit back and wait for 
somebody to fly over and rescue us from

the doldrums in this cuckoo's nest —  
hoping all the while he does not try to 
wrap his fingers around the neck of Big 
Nurse -- or we can act if anybody 
cares.
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1984 dilemma: the national elections
By SHAWN KAMPMANN 

Whalesong
Washington Correspondent

The quadrennial affirmation of 
our most important element of freedom 
has arrived: the national elections.

As par for the course, we the 
people are again faced with a dilemma 
at the polls.

We will be asked to choose be- 
tween two incompetent and self-serving 
nerds to lead us through four more 
glorious years of political satire 
and abuse as President of these United 
States.

Garry Trudeau will make a 
killing.

After introducing the candidates 
for next year's dart board targets, I 
will follow with a revealing interview 
that will help you, John Q. Public, to 
make that important decision on Nov.
6 and whether to just close your eyes 
and pull the lever or go eenie-meenie- 
minie-moe.

In the political arena, we have on 
our right, the defending heavy-weight 
chump, Twiddle-Dee-Dee. An aging 
Chuckles the Clown impersonator by 
trade, he has, With his effusive 
optimism, picked us up by our boots- 
traps and put us in the closet where we 
belong.

In one of his many million 
dollar TV commercials, he suggests 
warmly while sitting in an easy chair 
that we just call him "Dad".

On our left, the challenger for 
the crown is Twiddle-Dee-Dum (no rela- 
tion) who proclaims that, if elected, 
he will in his first presidential e- 
dict nationalize all citizen bank 
accounts in order to balance the 
budget so that we can all go on welfare 
together.

We were granted an interview with 
the Chump, Mr. Dee, at his ranch near 
Hollywood. When we arrived, he was 
engaged in a cow chip tossing con- 
test with Roy Rogers and Gene Autry.

Meanwhile, we tracked down Mr. 
Dum at an ethnic smorgasbord rally 
and he managed to answer our questions 
in between bites of Lithuwanian Cabbage 
Strudel and Curried Pumpkin Pie, to 
the delight of the crowd.

Here is what they had to say.

On foreign policy:

Dee: "I will continue to support the
aparthied policies of South
Africa and want to sincerely 
congratulate Rev. Tito for
winning the  Nobel Peace Prize." 

Dum: "I will re-establish detente with 
Russia and as a symbol of good 
will, I will give Premier Cherneko

a piggyback ride around Red 
Square.

On the issue of leadership:

Dee: "I always consult my friend Bonzo 
on important matters and let 
him answer the Hot Line when I'm 
taking a nap."

Dum: "I will bring the people of this 
country together, even if it is 
at the IRS office."

On the environment:

Dee: "I support the environment by 
chopping my own wood and burying 
nuclear waste in some Third World 
country."

Dum: "I will fight to preserve every 
endangered weed and medfly with 
as much red tape as 3M can manu- 

 facture."

On ERA:

Dee: "I have donated Nancy's collection 
of Betty Crocker coupons to NOW, 
for the betterment of woman."

Dum: "To prove I'm not macho, I chose 
Ms. Ferreal as my running mate

and besides she makes a mean rav- 
ioli."

On El Salvador:

Dee: "I support human rites and Cap 
Wienburger has assured me that 
the rightist death squads are 
really nice guys.

Dum: "I will send Woody Allen as am- 
bassador and boycott bananas un- 
til this monkey buisness stops.

On school prayer:

Dee: "I'll appoint Jerry Falwell as 
Secretary of Education and in- 
troduce holy rolling in intramural 
sports."

Dum: "I pray all the time that my kids 
won't flunk American History."

Now that you know where the can- 
didates stand on the issues, you 
should be able to confidently select 
your choice - your money or your life.

I think I'll just cross my fin- 
gers and hope there's enough write- 
in votes for George Burns to upset the 
race.

Que sera sera.

Student Government Report
tion of who was authorized to use the 
computer. He thought it was unclear 
whether students could use the compu- 
ter, as well as the Student Government 
members. This issue was left to the 
body's discretion. A motion was car- 
ried to purchase the disc at the cost 
of $50.00.

Paul Warnow proposed to the group 
that the Jeff Lorber Band be hired to 
perform a concert, to be hosted by the 
Student Union. The particulars of the 
concert were presented on a hand-out 
sheet, including the cost of travel 
expenses, advertising, and a night's 
lodging for the band members. The tot- 
al cost of the project was estimated 
to be around $10,000. The discussion 
revolved around the particulars of the 
concert, and it was finally decided by 
a vote that Warnow research the project 
more throughly.

The projected amount of $7,734.00 
for lockers to be placed in the Bill 
Ray Center was discussed. It was deci- 
ded that once the amount of money in 
the Student Union account was deter- 
mined including last year's carryover 
this issue would be discussed further. 
Then, if this carryover were propor- 
tionate to the money that they wished 
to spend on the project, it would be 
feasible to undertake.

By JAMIE FOLEY 
Whalesong Staff Reporter

The Med-Sci Club is now a full- 
fledged organization, after being re- 
cognized by the Student Union at the 
Oct. 26 meeting, held at the Bill Ray 
Center. The club is open for all stud- 
ents to join and will hold bi-weekly 
meetings. The Med-Sci Club was estab- 
lished to be a support group and inform- 
ation network concerning the fields of 
medicine and science.

The Student Government meeting was 
called to order at 4:20 p.m. on Fri., 
Oct. 26. First on the agenda was Tom 
Graves, a manager for the Alaska USA 
Federal Credit Union who solicited the 
Student Union and body for advertising 
ideas, since he feels the Credit Union 
offers exceptional services with to 
uni verstiy students. The organization
suggested the Whalesong as a medium for 
this project to include a possible in- 
terview, as well as, the use of desig- 
nated advertisements.

It was proposed that a Click Art 
disc be purchased for the Student Gov- 
ernment Apple computer. This graphics 
disc would be used to make posters and 
other related projects for student gov- 
ernment. While this purchase was being 
discussed, Dave Hayes raised the ques-
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Variety - essential to health
By STACY LIDDLE

Whalesong Nutrition Columnist

Contrary to what many people 
would have you believe, a varied diet 
plays a critical role in how we feel 
each day and in how we age. Eating is 
such a normal function that many of us 
take for granted the major role it 
plays in our health and in the quality 
of our lives.

Through the foods we consume each 
day, our body extracts 40-45 essential 
nutrients' it requires to retain opti- 
mum health. By eating a well-balanced 
diet made up of foods from the four 
major food groups - fruits/vegetables, 
meats, dairy, and cereals/grains - we 
can be relatively sure that our bodies 
will receive the nutrients they re- 
quire to function not only during nor- 
mal activities, but also during rest 
and during the stress of physical ac- 
tivities.

Eating a variety of foods will 
facilitate the process of achieving an 
adequate diet. This is the basis of 
the first dietary guideline —  eat a

variety of foods —  set forth by the 
U.S. Departments of Agriculture, and 
Health and Human Services.

Variety in the diet is important 
because of several reasons. No one 
food supplies all of the necessary 
vitamins and minerals which the body 
demands. The greater the variety of 
foods selected and eaten, the less 
likely we are to develop a deficiency 
or a toxicity (excess) of any single 
nutrient.

In some cases, a deficiency or a 
toxicity can cause a serious or life- 
threatening illness. In addition, the 
inclusion of a variety of foods in the 
daily diet reduces our chances of 
being exposed tp excessive amounts of 
contaminants contained in any single 
food. Due to the risks then, there is 
no known advantage to consuming a sin- 
gle food in large amounts.

The four food groups were desig- 
nated 40 years ago and are still used 
today as general guidelines for select- 
ing a sound diet. The food groups 
were designed to aid in the selection 
and consumption of foods which would 
provide nutrients in the amounts spec- 
ified by the Recommended Dietary 
Allowances (RDA) developed by the Food

and Nutrition Board of the National Re- 
search Council, a branch of the Nation- 
al Academy of Sciences. According to 
the. board, RDA's "are levels of intake 
of essential nutrients considered to be 
adequate to meet the needs of practi- 
cally all healthy persons."

Each food group consists of foods 
that contain similar nutrients. For 
example, foods from the dairy group 
such as milk, buttermilk, yogurt, and 
cheese, are rich sources of calcium - 
the predominant nutrient contributed 
by dairy foods. Protein is also sup- 
plied by these same foods but is not 
the predominant nutrient.

Fruits and vegetables are rich 
sources of minerals, cellulose (a type 
of fiber) and vitamins - particularly 
vitamins A and C. Generally, the dark 
green and deep yellow fruits and vege- 
tables contain more vitamins and miner- 
als.

Foods in the bread and cereal 
group mainly supply energy in the form 
of carbohydrates. Enriched breads and 
cereal products also contain iron, ni- 
acin, thiamin, riboflavin, cellulose 
and some incomplete protein. However, 
when foods from this group are com- 
bined with milk, meat, or eggs, the 
protein becomes complete and is 
more valuable to our bodies.

Significant amounts of high qual- 
ity protein, iron, phosphorous, and 
B vitamins are found in foods that 
make up the meat group. Some of these 
foods include meats, fish, poultry, 
legumes, nuts, eggs, peanut butter, 
cottage cheese, and shellfish.

Selecting a variety of foods 
from these basic four food groups is a 
simple approach to achieving a well 
balanced diet. Variety is more than 
just the spice of life. Variety is 
essential to good health.

* * Announcement * *

Free blood pressure check on 

November 5th and 6th from 

12:00 noon to 1:00 p.m. in the 

Mourant Building

An exciting concept in student housing will be 
available to 200 students beginning with the Fall, 
1985 semester at the University of Alaska-Juneau. 

Those chosing to live in the student housing complex 
will find a blend of modern conveniences and rustic 

beauty in an apartment-style setting.

The student community offers a great living, 
learning and growing environment 

for university students.

FOR MORE INFORMATION

contact the Office of Student Activities/Athletics

TODAY
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Watergate II: The Friends of

R

onal

dREAGAN

By RON REED
Editor of the Whalesong

One of the most sinister aspects of 
the Nixon presidency, largely untouched 
by the Watergate investigations, was 
his longstanding and close association 
with several of the unsavory figures 
who have from time to time been des- 
cribed by the Justice Department and 
local law enforcement officials as mem- 
bers of the "Underworld" or "Mob." 
These ties dated back to the late For- 
ties, and revolved in particular around 
his friendships with Charles G. "Be'be" 
Rebozo, owner of the Key Biscayne Bank 
of Florida; with C. Arnholt Smith, a 
San Diego millionaire; and with the 
late Murray Chotiner, a California at- 
torney.

The Mob associations of these Nixon 
intimates have been explored at length 
by organized crime specialists such as 
Jeff Gerth, Dan Moldea, and Hank Mess- 
ick among others; they were largely- 
ignored by the Watergate committee and 
by the mass media accounts of Nixon's 
transgressions (as were Nixon's close 
association with the Howard Hughes or- 
ganization, recently documented with 
the publication of the "Hughes papers" 
[see sidebar] by Playboy magazine).

At the time, it was speculated by 
Bob Kuttner of the New York weekly The 
Village Voice that one of the reasons

the Watergate committee chose not to 
investigate Nixon's Key Biscayne con- 
nection, a connection that allegedly 
involved front corporations for Syndic- 
ate kingpin Meyer Lansky, may have been 
the threat of exposure of equally murky 
ties between Watergate committee member 
•Herman Talmadge and Lansky interests.

Similarly, in the Hughes case, the 
fact that the national chairman of. the 
Democratic Party, Larry O'Brien, was 
secretly on Hughes' payroll could have 
daunted loyal Democrat Sam. Ervin from 
pursuing that line of inquiry.

Whatever the reasons, Nixon's deep- 
est secrets were not probed, the Presi- 
dential Pardon absolved him of all acts 
whether known or not, and he has as a 
result now emerged as a veritable "el- 
der statesman" of the Republican Party, 
given standing ovations by the American 
Society of Newspaper Editors, with his 
opinions generally accorded the same 
deferential treatment as were those of 
President Eisenhower after he left off- 
ice.

Nevertheless, while he is reported 
to have been instrumental in persuading 
Reagan to appoint Alexander Haig as 
Secretary of State, the man conspiracy 
theorist Carl Oglesby called "the Syn- 
dicate's President" dwells for the most
part on the periphery of power, playing 
golf with his Teamster and Mafia bene- 
factors (The New York Times, October

1975, cited by Jeff Gerth in the essay 
"Richard M. Nixon and Organized Crime," 
in Government by Gunplay, ed. by. Sid 
Blumenthal and Harvey Yazijian, New 
York, 1976) and living quietly on his 
multimillion dollar royalties and hefty 
taxpayer subsidies.

*  *  ie

the same cannot be said for another 
sometime associate of both Hughes and 
Mob-connected individuals, Nevada Sen. 
Paul Laxalt. Often described by the 
press as "Reagan's closest friend" and 
the President's "most trusted advisor," 
Laxalt is now the national chairman of 
the Republican Party and of Reagan's 
re-election campaign. Recently he has 
been in the national news as the plain- 
tiff in a quarter-billion dollar libel 
suit filed against McClatchy Newspap- 
ers, owner of the Anchorage Daily News 

- among other dailies, and as the defen- 
dant in a $6 million counterclaim by 
the chain.

Laxalt's suit was based on a Novem- 
ber 1, 1983, investigative report by 
Denny Walsh appearing in McClatchy's 
Sacramento Bee, concerning "skimming" 
that allegedly took place in the Ormsby 
House Casino while the Nevada gambling 
establishment was under Laxalt's owner- 
ship and control in the early Seven- 
ties. According to C. K. McClatchy, 
publisher of the newspapers, the suit 
was filed to "intimidate" other news, 
papers and magazines from delving into 
Laxalt's Nevada affairs.

If this was Laxalt's intention, he 
might as well have saved himself the 
effort. The establishment press, sen- 
sitive as always to the wishes of those 
in positions of power, has for the most 
part systematically shied away from any 
exploration - or even mention - of the 
Mob ties of Laxalt and other high Rea- 
gan administration officials.

Thus a lengthy New York Times Mag- 
azine feature on Laxal.t published in 
March 1982 managed while dwelling on 
his upbringing and early career not to 
touch on the subject of organized crime 
once; and when Time magazine recently 
devoted its cover to the "worldwide" 
crackdown on the Mafia, it somehow com- 
pletely overlooked the controversy sur- 
rounding Laxalt.

Prior to the appearance of the 
Walsh story, only one in-depth account 
of Laxalt's associates had appeared, on 
the front page of the Wall Street Jour- 
nal of June 20, 1983  The Journal
article, by Edward T. Pound, contained 
some of the same allegations as the 
Walsh p iece; Laxalt for whatever rea- 
sons declined to sue the prestigious 
voice of Wall Street. 

Howard Hughes' President
Sen. Laxalt's ties to the Mob, as 

traced in the accompanying article, 
may become more troublesome to him 
if, as seems quite possible, he is 
nominated by a re-elected Reagan to 
fill one of the expected vacancies on 
the Supreme Court. (Given a suffi- 
ciently supine Congress and press, 
this may not in itself be enough to 
deny him confirmation.)

His longstanding relationship to 
Howard Hughes, on the other hand, is 
now history since the death of that 
Gothic figure. It is, nevertheless, 
illuminating history, if only as an 
aid in delineating the character and 
integrity of "Reagan's Rebozo."

As governor of Nevada, Laxalt 
helped enable Hughes to become the 
largest casino operator in the state, 
by the simple expedient of having his 
Gaming Control Board, whose approval 
is required to obtain a license to 
operate a casino in Nevada, waive the 
required investigations of the bill- 
ionaire's finances.

According to Michael Drosnin, ev- 
entual recipient of the "Hughes pap-

ers." stolen from the headquarters of 
the Hughes empire in 1974 (for which 
the CIA reportedly bid a million dol- 
lars), Laxalt in exchange for Hughes' 
"unlimited support" - orginally in- 
tended, as Hughes noted in memos to 
his trusted agent Robert Maheu, to 
make Laxalt Hughes' own personal Pre- 
sident in 1972 - "granted Hughes 
nearly feudal rights, placed him 
above the law in Nevada, intervened 
on his behalf with Federal agencies, 
even acted as his go-between in busi- 
ness deals," aiding "an invisible 
man" in the fulfillment of his dream 
of becoming "king of [the state's] 
one industry, gambling."

Following Laxalt's return to pri- 
vate life (and based on Laxalt's own 
suggestions as to less conspicuous 
ways of benefiting from Hughes' lar- 
gesse than openly joining his pay- 
roll), the Hughes organization joined 
Delbert Coleman [see accompanying 
story] as a client of Laxalt's law 
firm, Ultimately channeling at least 
$72,000 in "legal fees" to his former 
benefactor.
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THE TWO WORLDS OF PAUL LAXALT: WITH PRESIDENT REAGAN, AND CHUMMING IT UP WITH MOB ASSOCIATE "MOE" DALITZ

Indeed, it took him over ten months 
to sue the McClatchy group, which rais- 
es interesting questions about his tim- 
ing as well as lending support to Mc- 
Clatchy's theory of intimidatory in- 
tent. Mike Wallace of CBS's "60 Min- 
utes" had ip fact planned to devote a 
slot to Laxalt's associations; follow- 
ing the filing of the suit and the send- 
ing of a couple of letters to the net- 
work, it decided to postpone the pro- 
gram till after the election. A similar 
decision was apparently taken at ABC.

In his "Editor's Notebook" column 
on Sept. 27, 1984, McClatchy accurately 
noted that when the Sept. 24 Newsweek 
mentioned the article at the end of a 
piece on the fairness of press treat- 
ment of Vice Presidential candidate 
Geraldine Ferraro, Laxalt called Kath- 
erine Graham, chairman of the Washing- 
ton Post Company (which publishes News- 
week), to complain. Lawyers for the 
magazine then consulted with Laxalt's 
attorneys to work out the language for 
a boxed item in the following week's 
issue stating that its mention of the 
McClatchy story was not intended to im- 
ply that the story was factual.

What were the allegations that up- 
set Laxalt so much? Walsh reported 
that a 1973 IRS investigation turned up 
evidence that organized crime interests 
were "skimming" up to $2 million a year 
(20 percent of the house's take) from 
Ormsby House, and that the investiga- 
tion, according to one of the tax ag- 
ents involved, was called off prior to 
completion at the insistence of the Ni- 
xon administration. The story also 
mentioned that a "courier of the skim 
money," one Rocco Youse, had been iden- 
tified by law enforcement officials as 
an associate and front for Milwaukee 
Mafia boss Frank Balistrieri.

Additionally, the story stated that 
the largest single investor in Ormsby 
House, and the person hired by Laxalt 
to manage the casino, was Bernard Nem-

erov, a man who is alleged to have had 
longstanding and close associations 
with some of the country's most promin- 
ent organized crime figures. This part 
of the story had previously appeared in 
the Wall Street Journal article; Laxalt 
himself had testified Before the Nevada 
Gaming Commission that Nemerov would be 
"another right arm" to him in running 
the casino.

If hiring, an associate of Mobsters 
to manage a Vegas casino, and allowing 
profits to be "skimmed" from that casi- 
no (without his personal knowledge) 
represented the totality of Laxalt's 
involvement with organized crime fig- 
ures, one might question his judgment, 
but it would hardly rate a quarter bil- 
lion in damages. This is especially 
true when the press's "hands-off" atti- 
tude toward Laxalt is contrasted with 
its treatment of John Zaccaro, Ferr- 
aro's husband. In investigating the 
latter figure, the press in its zeal 
eventually managed to dig up the vital 
fact that Zaccaro's father, who died in 
1970, had once in 1957 had his pistol 
permit revoked for giving a character 
reference to a person alleged to have 
underworld connections - a "news item" 
that received widespread coverage.

But Laxalt's involvement does not 
stop at poor hiring and investment 
judgments. When his casino was close 
to bankruptcy in 1973, Laxalt obtained 
an unsecured loan of almost a million 
dollars from the First National Bank of 
Chicago, whose officers had a relation- 
ship going back three decades with Sid- 
ney Korshak, of whom James "Jimmy the 
Weasel" Fratianno, former acting boss 
of the Los Angeles Mob family, quoted 
Joseph Aiuppa (the top Mafia lord of 
Chicago) as saying, "we've spent a lot 
of time keeping this guy clean. . . . 
We have had our own ways of contacting

him and it's worked pretty good for a 
long time." (The Last Mafioso, an auto- 
biography written with Ovid Demaris)

In a June 1976 series by Jeff Gerth 
and Seymour Hersh, The New York Times 
described a meeting earlier that year 
by senior attorneys in the Organized 
Crime Division of the Justice Depart- 
ment at which the attorneys came to a 
consensus that Korshak was "one of the 
five most powerful members of the un- 
derworld." While Korshak sits on the 
boards of many large corporations and 
maintains a respectable facade, in  the 
1950's he derailed a pending investiga- 
tion of the Mob in Chicago by the Ke- 
fauver committee by showing Sen. Estes 
Kefauver, the committee's chairman, in- 
frared pictures taken of the Senator 
with a young lady in Chicago's Drake 
Hotel, according to The Times.

According to a former officer of 
the bank, as quoted by Murray Waas, 
winner of the 1983 H.L. Mencken Award 
for Investigative Reporting, ("Paul 
Laxalt's debt to the Mob," Counterspy, 
June-August 1984, reprinted from. The 
Rebel magazine) the loan came at a time 
when the bank was even more cautious 
than usual in making loans (especially 
in the case of casinos, which are noto- 
rious in the banking community as "bad 
risks"). The loan, which was backed 
only by stock in the nearly bankrupt 
casino, was critical in rescuing Laxalt 
and thus enabling him to resume his po- 
litical career a year later. It was 
granted by Robert Heymann - the man at 
the bank who handled all its dealings 
with Korshak following the retirement 
in 1962 of his father, who had previ- 
ously done the honors. Heymann admits 
that Korshak called him to urge approv- 
al of the loan, but denies that this 
was the reason he did so. The former 
bank officer, however, told Waas that 
Korshak had performed "any one of a 
dozen favors" for Heymann in the past,

Continued on page 10



Page 10 Whalesong November 2, 1984

Reagan’s friend: friend of gangsters
whether or not he did anything specif- 
ically in exchange for approval of the 
loan.

Laxalt was himself introduced to 
Heymann by an "old friend," one Delbert 
Coleman, who had been charged in 1969 
by the Securities and Exchange Commis- 
sion for his role, in conjunction with 
his partner Sidney Korsh'ak, in setting 
up a sophisticated variation on the 
classic "boiler room" stock fraud. Be- 
fore settling, Coleman vainly attempted 
to bribe the Speaker of the House of 
Representatives for $50,000 to get the 
investigation called off. Laxalt, who 
was Governor of Nevada at the time, for 
his part traveled to Washington to try 
his luck at stopping the SEC.

In 1970, Coleman accepted a settle- 
ment that called for him to return the 
illegal profits and get out of the cas- 
ino business in Nevada. (He later ap- 
pealed the latter part of the settle- 
ment.) That was also the year Laxalt 
returned to private practice as an at- 
torney; one of his first clients, pay- 
ing a $100,000-a-year retainer, was 
Delbert Coleman.

The 1973 loan was only the first of 
several loans that eventually came to a 
total of more than $10 million before 
Laxalt finally sold the casino two 
years after his election to the Senate. 
His own investment totaled less than 
$1,000; nevertheless, he used the fail- 
ing casino as a tax shelter in paying 
no federal income taxes at all from 
1970 to 1975, on personal income total- 
ing $340,921.

* * *

Another associate of Laxalt who 
bears some scrutiny is the late Allen 
Dorfman, the director for more than two 
decades of the Teamsters Union Central 
States Pension Fund, often described as 
"the Mob's bank." At Dorfman's direc- 
tion, hundreds of millions of dollars 
in pension funds were loaned to Mob- 
controlled interests to purchase at 
least eight Nevada casinos. Dorfman 
was convicted in 1972 on federal char- 
ges of accepting kickbacks and sen- 
tenced to prison. In 1983, while await- 
ing sentencing for attempting to bribe 
Sen. Howard Cannon (D.-NV), Dorfman was 
murdered in a Chicago lot "gangland 
style."

Laxalt's relationship with Dorfman 
was long and cordial; in a letter to 
President Nixon in 1971 asking Nixon to 
pardon Jimmy Hoffa, he said that 'Al ' 
Dorfman, with whom he had "worked 
closely," was not "the criminal type so 
often depicted by the national press." 
According to the Wall Street Journal, 
Laxalt now maintains that he "scarcely 
knew" the slain felon.

Another Laxalt associate, Ruby Kol-

od, was part owner of the famous Desert 
Inn, along with Mafia associates Morris 
"Moe" Dalitz and Louis Rothkoff. Con- 
victed in 1965 along with his associate 
"Icepick Willie" Alderman of fraud and 
extortion in a murder plot against a 
Denver lawyer, Kolod was a key fund- 
raiser for Laxalt's successful campaign 
for the Nevada governorship less than a 
year later. (Laxalt subsequently told 
a friendly interviewer from the Miami 
Herald that Kolod "helped us tremen- 
dously.")

* * *

For his 1974 and 1980 Senatorial 
campaigns, nearly $50,000 was raised by 
"casino executives," as the Wall Street 
Journal put it. One of these was Moe 
Dalitz, identified in a 1978 California 
Organized Crime Control Commission re- 
port as a major organized crime figure.

L a x a l t  o n  u n d e r w o r l d  k i n g - p in  M o e  D a l i t z ,  f o u n d e r  o f  t h e  M a f i a ’ s  f a v o r i t e  C a l i - f o r n i a  r e s o r t :  “ H e ’ s  b e e n  s o  d e c e n t  a n d  h o n o r a b l e  w i t h  m e  . . . t h e r e ’ e  n o  w a y  I w o u l d  tu r n  m y  b a c k  o n  h i m . ”
(Ironically, the vice chairman of the 
panel was none other than Reagan confi- 
dante and currently White House coun- 
selor and attorney general-designate, 
Ed Meese.) Dalitz is the founder of La 
Costa Country Club, a southern Califor- 
nia "Mafia watering hole" whose member- 
ship list, according to investigative 
journalist Peter Noyes, includes Mob- 
sters from all over the country. (La 
Costa was also a favorite meeting-place 
for the Watergate conspirators during 
the cover-up.) Says La'xalt of, Dalitz, 
a "longstanding but not ‘intimate'" 
friend who contributed $2,000 to the 
1980 campaign (Wall Street Journal), 
"He's been so decent and honorable with 
me over the years, there's no way - I 
don't care what the political consider- 
ations would be - I would turn my back 
on him."

The Journal article names eight 
other, organized crime figures and asso- 
ciates who contributed "major" amounts 
to Laxalt's campaign, identifies four 
others without naming them, and adds 
that there were "several" more. Laxalt 
for his part when he isn't suing his 
detractors, dismisses all questions as 
to the character of his associates as 
"unfair innuendo," adding that he's 
"proud" that his state does "out in the 
open" what other states do "in the back 
room."

As a manifestation of this pride,

and perhaps in return for the extensive 
support and friendship of the Nevada 
gangster element, Laxalt has mounted a 
virtual crusade to cut back on what he 
calls "excessive" federal investigation 
of his state. In particular, he cam- 
paigned long and hard to obtain reas- 
signment for or a curb on the activi- 
ties of Joseph Yablonski, the highly- 
reputed FBI operative known as the 
"King of Sting," who previously suc- 
cessfully penetrated the Syndicate of 
Meyer Lansky, reputed to be the finan- 
cial archangel of the Mob. Yablonski 
finally retired this year.

* *  *

Just as Reagan parallels Richard 
Nixon in the close and longstanding 
relationships of his best friend with 
members and associates of organized 
crime, he parallels his mentor in his 
choice of supporters among the leader- 
ship of the unions.

The Teamsters' Union, which writer 
David Scheim describes as an auxiliary 
to the Mob in America, has had its last 
four Presidents indicted for various 
acts of fraud and corruption. In 1971, 
Laxalt wrote Nixon a plea to pardon and 
release Jimmy Hoffa from jail, at the 
suggestion of Allen Dorfman; in 1980, 
he was instrumental in delivering for 
Reagan the support of Hoffa's eventual 
lineal descendant as Teamsters Presi- 
dent, Jackie Presser.

 Presser, who was invited by Reagan 
to be a senior economic advisor on his 
transition team, has longstanding Mob 
ties of his own. Former hitman and 
Mafia defector James "Jimmy the Weasel" 
Frattiano has testified, that Presser 
"told me himself [that] he 'don't do 
nothing unless Blackie tells me.'" 
"Blackie," according to Frattiano, is 
James "Blackie" Licavoli, the reputed 
Mob boss of Cleveland. In December 
1980 a New Jersey mobster fingered 
Presser as his "control for arranging 
Mafia loans from the Central States 
Pension Fund," of which Presser was a 
trustee.

In 1978, the Carter Labor Depart- 
ment filed a civil suit naming 19 Pen- 
sion Fund handlers, including Presser, 
as defendants charged with making at 
least $110 million in dubious and shaky 
loans. A separate Department suit al- 
leged that the Central States Health 
and Welfare Fund awarded an inflated 
contract to a firm controlled by our 
old friend Allen Dorfman. (Newsweek, 
Dec. 29, 1980)

Presser and several others have 
long been under investigation for their 
parts in a "ghost" scheme, involving 
fraudulent payrolls for non-existent 
workers. One of those who allegedly 
received payments under the scheme was

Continued on page 11
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Continued from page 10 
John Felice, a reputed organized crime 
figure. Presser's, uncle was convicted 
of embezzling $165,000 in such pay- 
ments; Presser himself, however, ac- 
cording to the Los Angeles Times, has 
managed to avoid prosecution by passing 
information about others involved to 
the FBI. If true, this would not be 
the first-time Presser has "finked" on 
his enemies in exchange for informal 
immunity himself; Time magazine repor- 
ted in 1981 that Presser, his father, 
and Teamsters President Frank Fitzsim- 
mons had engaged in similar footwork in 
the early Seventies while Nixon was in 
office.

*  ★  *

Among those who served time for the 
Watergate coverup were two former mem- 
bers of Nixon's Cabinet, (ex-attorneys 
general John Mitchell and Richard 
Kleindeinst). For the honor of having a 
member of the Cabinet indicted while 
still in office, however, we must turn 
to Reagan's -Secretary of Labor, Ray 
Donovan. (By contrast, Carter's secre- 
tary of labor brought the suits against 
Presser and company.)

There are many who consider the 
indictment of Donovan, barely a month 
before the election, to be a political 
ploy by a Democratic district attorney. 
There are a couple of salient points 
that should be considered before leap- 
ing to this conclusion, however. First 
is the fact that the grand jury based 
its indictment on much of the same evi- 
dence that led the special prosecutor 
appointed by Reagan intimate William 
French Smith to exonerate Donovan. An 
innocent difference of opinion, per- 
haps - but the grand jury had to fight 
to obtain this evidence, since the spe- 
cial prosecutor's office, for some rea- 
son, resisted having it released.

A second reason for not dismissing 
the allegations as insubstantial is the 
fate that has met at least three of the 
individuals who have figured in the

case. One of the nine men who were in- 
dicted along with Donovan was simultan- 
eously indicted for murder in the kill- 
ing of a businessman who resisted the 
original scam on which the indictment 
was based.

Two of the witnesses against Dono- 
van were also killed in unsolved mur- 
ders; given the Mob connections of 
Schiavone, the construction company in- 
volved, and given the Mob's propensity 
for solving problems of prosecution by 
"rubbing out" cooperative witnesses, 
one could postulate that further inves- 
tigation may be warranted. In fact, a 
private investigator working for Dono
van's company learned the name of one 
of the murdered witnesses just one 
month before the witness's untimely 
death. (Guardian, Oct. 17, 1984)

With the campaign supporters and 
intimates of his best friend mentioned 
in active FBI crime files, with his 
Secretary of Labor indicted for his 
role in an alleged scam that has so far 
involved three murders, and with the 
endorsement of the "Mafia's auxiliary" 
standing as his only union support, 
Reagan, were he endowed with the like-

Orca (The Killer Whale) 
-  PG

November 17
Cast: Riachard Harris, Charlotte 

Rampling

The killer whale is one of the most 
intelligent creatures in the universe. 
Incredibly, he is the only animal other 
than man who k ills for revenge. He 
has one mate, and if she is harmed by 
man, he will hunt down that person 
with a relentless, terrible vengeance - 
across seas, across time, across all 
obstacles.

Trinity Is Still My 
Name -  6

December 8
Cast: Terence Hill, Bud Spencer,

Harry Carey Jr.

Here’s  another rollicking addition to 
the irresistible ’Trin ity” series of 
Western spoofs. Two ne’er-do-well 
cowboys promise their dying father 
that they w ill become successful 
outlaws with a huge price on their 
heads. But no matter how hard they 
try, they come out of every adventure 
on the side of the law

ability of Dick Nixon, would have a 
serious "image" problem. No one out- 
side the ranks of organized crime, aft- 
er all, would seriously maintain the 
country would be well served by having 
a Syndicate front in the White House.

Yet just a few short years ago, no 
one would have imagined that the "luna- 
tic fringe" of the Far Right, as it was 
then known, would manage to propel its 
candidate into the office of the Presi- 
dent, and in the process would cement 
its complete domination of the "Party 
of Lincoln" to such a degree that reli- 
gious tests for members of the Judici- 
ary have been mandated by that party's 
1984 platform.

It is a telling comment on the man- 
ipulability of the electorate that 
these facts can not only be glossed 
over by the mass media as they gener- 
ally are, but even when partially 
exposed provoke as little outrage as 
they do.
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New Whalesong feature:  Students asked views o n  issues
Compiled by JAMIE FOLEY 
Whalesong Staff Reporter

A number of diverse questions were 
presented last week to random students 
on the Auke Lake campus, with the in- 
tention of getting responses concerning 
the Whalesong newspaper, University of 
Alaska-Juneau issues, and major na- 
tional events. Here are some of those 
responses.

Francis DiBiase, a first year stu- 
dent on the Juneau campus, who is fin- 
ishing a master's degree in the Arts in 
Teaching, was found in the Mourant Buil- 
 ding reading the Whalesong newspaper. 
Although he had only just finished the 
editorial page (which he enjoyed), 
DiBiase had skimmed through the remain- 
der of the paper. He was pleasantly 
surprised after doing so, and felt the 
second issue had more relevant informa- 

tion on concerning the Juneau campus than  
the first. Prior to obtaining the sec- 
ond edition, he had heard good reviews 
of the Dr. Peterson article.

When asked his opinion of the pre- 
sidental debates, DiBiase said he was 
unimpressed by both Mondale and Reagan 
in the second debate and felt that 
Mondale harped on Reagan's lack of lea- 
dership to an excessive degree. In h is 
opinion, Mondale should have played on 
Reagan's foreign policy weaknesses in- 
stead. DeBiase said there was no win- 
ner per se in this debate, and that the 
result was a "boring tie."

A participant in this survey who 
asked to remain anonymous stated, "Rea-  
gan scares me to death." She indicated 
that people should show more awareness 
of Reagan's positions and of what he 
has and hasn't done in the past four 
years. She wished more people would 
watch the debates.

Paul Warnow, a second year student 
 pursuing a business degree, when asked 
how he felt about Dr. Peterson's arti- 
cle advocating the reinstatement of the 
"no basis" grade stated, "I am all for 
it. The procedure is real clear and 
precise." He went on to say that the 
university has to grow up and realize 
that it's not a UC-Berkeley or a Har- 
vard. In his opinion, the school of- 
fers a flexible service for the stud- 
ents of this state, city, and the rural 
areas. The students that come to 
school for the first time are intro- 
duced to their first structured exper- 
ience of getting acquainted with re- 
sponsibilities concerning school life 
and small city life. Taking away the 
"No Basis" grade creates more of a 
burden to the university advisors, in 
terms of making sure the students are 
aware of this procedure. If the stu- 
dent is not aware of this procedure, 
taking
away the NB grade could affect the stu- 
dent's future schooling experience, by

Two of the students would like to see 
more student-related articles and one 
gave the suggestion of including pro- 
file interviews of the university pro- 
fessors.

By Whalesong Staff

The hours for the Mourant Building 
have once again been changed.

According to Bob Green, director 
of UAJ's Physical Plant, the new hours 
will range from 8 a.m. to 11 p.m. Mon- 
day through Friday and from 8 a.m. to 
8 p.m. on both Saturday and Sunday.

These hours appjy only to the 
second floor of the building.

According to Green, the new hours 
result from a request by Student Gov- 
ernment to have the building open more 
hours each day.

creating a below-average transcript 
that would seem inherently unfair.

The majority of students when asked 
if they use the library facilities on 
campus said yes. Some thought expan- 
sion of this facility is warrented. 
One student stated that the librarians 
are terrific. Another student thinks 
the listening room planned for, the fa- 
cility would be a good idea.

Half the students interviewed said 
that they had used the health services, 
while the ones that hadn't yet stated 
their intention of doing so.

When asked how they felt about a 
comic page in the Whalesong everyone 
agreed with the idea. "Everyone needs 
humor", was one of the student's repon- 
ses. Each of the students enjoys the 
Whalesong newspaper, and there were va- 
rious. suggestions for improvements that 
could be made. One student thought the 
paper could be more politically motiva- 
ted for the Juneau student's needs.

November 2 , 1994
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Tuxedo Junction to be held at Centennial Hall
By JAMIE FOLEY 

Whalesong Staff Reporter

Tuxedo Junction,. a fund-raising 
event for the endowed scholarship fund 
for the University of Alaska-Juneau, 
will be held Nov. 10 at the Centennal 
Hall. This is the third year the event 
has been held.

The doors will open at 8 p.m. and 
at 8:30 p.m. in the casino. The casino 
will be coordinated this year by the 
Juneau Chapiter of the Alaska's Visitors 
Association.

Featured will be a live band, hor 
d' oeuvres, as well as champagne sup- 
plied by Alaska Distributors and the 
Cape Fox Sheffield House.

The endowed scholarship fund is a 
relatively new project started to bene- 
fit UAJ students, according to Sharon 
Gaiptman, director of UAJ University 
Relations. The money raised by Tuxedo 
Junction will be deposited in a bank 
account, she said. Interest obtained 
on the account will in turn be used to 
fund an academic scholarship for UAJ 
students.

Last year, Tuxedo Junction drew in 
approximately $10,000. This being only 
the third benefit, there is still not 
enough money deposited to begin appro- 
priating student scholarships, Gaipt- 
man said. If the anticipated amount 
of $15,000 t o  $25,000 is raised this
year, it is feasible that by fall of 
1985 some scholarship money can be 
dispersed, she said.

Gaiptman said students are encour- 
aged to attend the event. The cost of 
a student ticket is $25 only if bought 
in advance at the Bill Ray Center or 
the UAJ college bookstore. Tickets 
at the door will cost $35.

Gaiptman encouraged students to 
purchase raffle tickets for a grand 
prize of $10,000. Tickets for the 
raffle are being sold for $100 each.

Tuition ... 
Continued from page 1
UAJ Learning Resource Center totaling 
$16.8 million could be 50 percent 
funded.

An additional amendment to the 
motion requests that if phased funding 
is turned down but more than $76.7 
million is available, priorities agreed 
upon by the Regents be considered. A 
project included in the $76.7 million 
request is for UAJ site development 
and for an access road.

The $195.5 million operating bud- 
get request includes funding for pre- 
sent programs plus $13 million for 
salary and benefit increases, $4 mil- 
lion to cover inflation, and $8.5 
million for program expansion, replace- 
ment equipment, new facilities and 
computer operations.

In other actions the regents 
approved an increase from 10 to 15 the 
class size of the Washington, Alaska, 
Montana, Idaho (WAMI) Medical Education 
Program.

The regents will next meet in com 
mittee November 8 and 9 at Ketchikan 
Community College.

the UAj Dance Band under the direction 
of Mel Flood. At 10 p.m. a fashion 
show will take place, featuring clothes 
from Juneau's fashion botiques. After 
the show, more dancing will take place 
and at midnight guests can partake in a 
snack of baked Alaska. The festivities 
continue until 2 a.m.

If you are not a full time student 
and wish to attend the benefit, advance 
tickets will be sold at the Bill Ray 
Center, the UAJ Bookstore, and area 
book stores. The tickets will be sold 
beginning Nov. 1.

If you have any questions about 
the benefit, contact Jill Stratton or 
Sharon Gaiptman at UAJ.

Grief and 
Bereavement 
UNIVERSITY OF ALASKA ♦ JUNEAU

This course is designed for those who must cope 
with the loss of a loved one. Responses to loss, 
healthy and unhealthy grief, experiential exercises, 
the bereaved parent. Dissolving grief, the healing 
process of grief.
November 9, 10 Friday 7 -10  p.m., Saturday 10 a.m.-5 
p.m., Anderson Bldg. 221. Fee S65.

For registration and information call 789-4481.

 WANTED: RIFLE TEAM MEMBERS

The UAJ Rifle Team is now recruiting 
men and women for the '84-'85 

riflery season.

NEED NOT ALREADY BE AN EXPERT

Practices are Monday thru Fridays in 
the early evenings under the direct 

supervision of Coach Bud Shaw.

Rifles and targets are supplied. 
ALL SKILL LEVELS ACCEPTED.

For more information and/or sign-ups, 
please call 789-4528 or stop by the 
Athletic Office located on the upper 

floor of the Mourant Building.

JOB ANNOUNCEMENT - STUDENT POSITION 
STUDENT ACTIVITIES COORDINATOR

Looking for an energetic student to 
coordinate activities for students.

Position is part-time and pays $8.00 
per hour. The closing date is Oct. 

30th at 5:00 p.m.

Applications should be submitted to 
the UAJ Personnel Office (lower level/ 

Mourant Bldg.)

For more information please call 
789-4528.

UAJ IS AN AA/E0 INSTITUTION

Gaiptman suggested that one way 
students could afford a raffle ticket 
would be for a number of students to go 
in on a ticket together, and then to 
split the pot if won.

Only 200 raffle tickets will be 
sold, she said, and if all are pur- 
chased it would put $10,000 in some-
one's pocket and another $10,000 in the 
scholarship fund.

There will also be door prizes at 
the event, including a grand prize 
which will send two to the San Fransis- 
co Bay area, courtesy of Alaska Air- 
lines. Throughout the night there will 
be other doorprize drawings as well.

Other special events of the even- 
ing include the premiere performance of
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U A J’s clinic under-utilized by students
By STACY LIDDLE 

Whalesong Staff Reporter

A scant 266 students visited the 
University of Alaska-Juneau Student 
Health Clinic during the 1983-84 aca- 
demic year, according to Jane Albee, 
nurse practioner at the clinic.

Sheila Colbert-Kerns, director of 
Counseling and Health Services at UAJ, 
was reluctant to release this year's 
budget figures for the clinic. How- 
ever, once the figures were made avail- 
able, the budget shows that the esti- 
mated cost per student per academic 
year for health clinic services would 
total $17.50 if students were made to 
pay for the service. However, the cost 
is absorbed by general operating funds.

The clinic received $42,500 in 
operating funds last fiscal year. Since 
only 266 students, faculty, and staff 
visited the clinic last year, the cost 
of each visit came to $160. The 
figure is derived by taking the 
number of people using the facility and 
dividing it into the cost of the op- 
eration.

“Basically, the clinic is expensive 
but somewhat forgiven since it's a 
start-up program. There are large 
costs in setting up," said Albee, who 
added, however, that the operation of 
the clinic justifies the cost.

"It's a really good service for 
the students, but it's underutilized," 
she said.

Albee pointed out there are many 
programs at UAJ which are underutil- 
ized, not just the student health 
clinic. Even though many people feel 
that the student health clinic was 
launched to influence members of the 
Northwest Association of Schools and 
Colleges during fall semester of 1983, 
Albee said she is confident that 
university administration also con- 
sidered student needs in their deci- 
sion to fund the clinic.

The new student housing "will re- 
quire health care, and health care in 
the community is tight", said Albee. 
If the dorms were not being construct- 
ed, Albee said she would wonder more 
about the feasibility of the program.

"Now that we have the equipment, 
it would be a real waste to drop the 
program." 

Albee pointed out that even though 
the University of A1aska-Anchorage has 
a School of Nursing, it has no health 
clinic available to its students.

University of Alaska-Fairbanks 
"has everything," she said, "a doctor, 
nurses, and a lab technician."

Albee's goal is to increase the 
utilization of the clinic. She said 
there is probably no other Clinic in 
the community that is as accessible to 
students as UAJ's. Juneau Health Cen- 
ter is free, "but they're usually

booked," Albee said. Since they are 
funded by the state, "a pap could 
take a month."

The cost of using the clinic is 
nominal compared to other clinics in 
Juneau. Albee cited an example of one 
UAJ student who called her about a 
gallbladder condition. The cost of an 
exam at Bartlett Hospital emergency 
room is $100. At the clinic, Albee 
said the same exam, cost the student $5 
plus a small lab fee.

Usage of the clinic reflects the 
types of services requested by UAJ 
students in a Student Health Needs Sur- 
vey, conducted in the fall of 1983. 
The survey generated significant inter- 
est in women's health care, which is 
currently one of the most used services. 
CPR and first-aid also rated high in 
the survey, according to Albee.

"Trauma is the number one cause 
of death in Alaska, for our [college] 
age group," she stated. "I think 
that's why it [first-aid] is so. popu- 
lar."

She said she is going to try to 
get programs started for both first-aid 
and CPR within the next year.

Albee encourages all UAJ students 
to drop by the health clinic and take 
advantage of the services.

"I don't charge for talking," 
she said.
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ARTS PAGE
DIGGING IN

PART I

Home: the Clarkston Heights: southeast' Washington agrarian 
countryside: United. States of America: Circa 1959

Ten or twelve,
I remember when 
'Win or lose' was 
Just a summer game.

Down in 'the lower end',
My buddy and I 
We'd dig out 
Dirt forts.
Cover our cool subterranean rooms 
With old boards.
On top,
Shovel the excavated earth.

Then clamber in to hide 
And imagine glorious battles,

- Which we always won.

PART II

The corner house across from the church: Ocotal: a small, rural 
Nueva Segovia town: Nicaragua Libre: 1984

Thirty four, almost thirty five. 
Another summer,
And once again,
I'm digging
Another earthen 'fort'.
A little deeper this time

- Around ten feet,
And a little bigger

- Twenty to thirty people 
Could crowd in.

Susan and I,
Digging earthen stairs 
At each end.
Treads not too far apart.
Remember, that grandmother,
Her steps are very short.

God it's hot.
Susan and I, sweating.
Sweating out our rage,
At the deaths 
These contra attacks 
Have brought.
Sparks flying from the pick,
We dig, dripping rage,
At the deaths 
Of these, our friends.
Deaths
Stupidly funded,

 By our country's 
Despicable false pride.

All dug.
Now cover the hole
With those rough sawn boards

- If a saw can be found.
Then spread the plastic

- When finally some comes
(Sent all the way from Managua). 

Mound the dirt on top,
And, it's ready.

Now.
Now if the mortars come,

- Like on the first of June,
Run!
Mouth open to protect your ears,
Run, my friends 
To this rabbit hole,
And clamber in,
To hide.
To hide and hope 
The silence comes.

To hide until
The silence comes
And draws you back outside.
Outside to see,

Who has died?
What damage wreaked?
Where the reconstruction,
Once again, must be 
Begun.

All this time,
Thinking 
Who has won?
WHO has won?
For Whom the fun?

Thinking,
Good God! STOP! It's dumb!!!

Joe Lacy

Joe Lacy is a part-time student at UAJ. 
He recently returned from a two-month 
stay in Nicaragua.
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UAJ’s Linda Rosenthal leads cultural tour
For the Whalesong

the University of Alaska-Juneau is 
alive with activity during November. 
There are events to meet the social 
needs of just about everyone.
UAJ's Linda Rosenthal is leading a 

four-day cultural tour hitting-shows in 
Seattle. The specially conducted tour
package began Nov. 1 and concludes Nov.

The tour began with the Chamber music 
concert at the University of Washington 
Meany Hall, featuring the Trio Di Mi- 
lano playing work's of Beethoven, Ravel, 
and Brahms. The class will attend the 
American Ballet comedy and attends a 
romantic opera by Riqhard Wagner at the 
Seattle Opera House. All portions of 
the tour are conducted by Rosenthal.

On the home front Neill Archer Roan, 
a classical guitartist, will perform
in concert Nov. 21 at the. Northern 
Light Church. The concert is sponsored 
by UAJ, in cooperation with Arts Alas- 
ka's STARoster, and features a man who 
developed a technical skill by studying 
with guitar masters. This concert is 
the second in the series of “ Five Very 
Special Evenings,"  assembled by the 
School of Extended and Graduate. Stud- 
ies.

The Alaska-Juneau Public Market 
will once again be held on Friday, Sat- 
urday and Sunday, November 23, 24 and 
25, at Centennial Hall. This year, for 
the first time, the University of Al- 
aska-Juneau will have a booth to pro- 
mote its programs and products. UAJ 
will be in booth number 84.

Jane Albee, university nurse prac- 
titioner, will be doing blood pressure 
screening in the cafeteria on Monday, 
Nov. 5 and Tuesday, Nov. 6, from noon 
to 1 p.m. If those times are inconve- 
nient and you would like your blood 
pressure checked, Albee can screen your 
blood pressure in the clinic. Contact 
her at Ex560.

“ ORCA (the kilTer whale)"  a film a- 
bout a revengeful denizen of the deep, 
will clutter the silver screen Satur- 
day, Nov 17. The film begins at 7:30 
p.m. in the Mourant Student Lounge. 
There is, mercifully, no charge for the 
film.
The University of Alaska. Foundation 

announces the availability of the Angus 
Gavin Memorial Migratory Bird Research 
fund.
The fund is to be used for the sup- 

port of research on migratory bird spe- 
cies, their biology, general ecology 
and. habitat relationships. Research 
emphasis will be on wetland and coastal 
nesting species, including waterfowl, 
shorebirds and marine bird species. Re- 
search designed to yield information of 
value in the management of migratory 
bird species will be given preference.
Application deadline for the $25- 

30,000 fund is Jan. 1, 1985. Submit
proposals to Dixie Welch Brown, Execu- 
tive Director, University of Alaska 
Foundation, 590 University Ave., Suite 
101, Fairbanks, Ak 99701. Contact 
Sharon Gaiptman, UAJ University Rela- 
tions, for information.

Tuxedo Junction, repeating as a 
major fund-raising project for the 
University of Alaska-Juneau, happens 
Saturday, Nov. 10 in Centennial Hall.

4. Rosenthal said the class, which 
offers one university credit, is more 
than just taking in ballet, opera and 
chamber music.

" The people in Seattle were very ex- 
cited about opening things up for us,"  
she said. " We'll be going to rehear- 
sals, back stage following performances 
and to receptions. It promises to be a 
very exciting trip."


